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May 2024 Mock Trial News                     

Central Carolina Homeschoolers Win
Larry Bakko Professionalism & Civility Award

 Central Carolina Homeschoolers' National Team- Becca Bainbridge, Madalynn O'Brien, Grace O'Brien, 

Jonathan Duckett, Braedon Kerbo, Haley Kramer, and Daisy Gaither (Photo courtesy of Janet Phillips)

 
The Central Carolina Homeschoolers Mock Trial program was honored to represent the
State of North Carolina at the National High School Mock Trial Championship in Wilmington,
Delaware. This year, the competition was held in the relatively small, walkable town (population
roughly 70,000) along the Christina River, which was a change from the larger host cities from
past competitions.

Homeschool families tend to travel well. So, on Wednesday, the students and their families
loaded up their vans and made the trek up I-95. After getting some rest Wednesday night, on
Thursday, the team honed their skills with scrimmages against the Ohio and Minnesota state
champions. Later that evening, the team participated in the "pin exchange" – a highlight of
Nationals where competitors swap school swag and get to know each other in a fun, informal
setting. The Central Carolina Homeschoolers brought some truly unique swag: delicious
chocolates shaped like North Carolina from "Once Upon a Chocolate" in Gibsonville and tote
bags that declared "In My Mock Trial Era" in a nod to Taylor Swift. They met and mingled with
competitors from other state champions, as well as teams from Guam, the Northern Marianas
Islands, and even South Korea.

The competition was held on Friday and Saturday, and the Central Carolina
Homeschoolers brought their A-game. During the competition, the Central Carolina
Homeschoolers faced a particularly challenging draw – going head-to-head with Kansas,
Minnesota, Pennsylvania (the eventual national champions), and Florida. The team displayed
exceptional courtroom skills, consistently pushing their opponents to their limits, with all of their
rounds decided by razor-thin margins. The schedule they drew was likely among the toughest
schedules the tournament has ever seen (including first place Pennsylvania and fifth place
Florida). Particularly in the Nationals pairing and ranking system, which does not reward
difficult draws, the final rankings don't always reflect the quality of the kids' performance.
However, it's worth noting that the team gave Pennsylvania, the eventual champions, their
closest round of the entire tournament by far. This speaks volumes about the talent and tenacity
of our kids!

At the closing ceremony, the Central Carolina Homeschoolers were awarded the prestigious
Larry Bakko Award for Civility and Professionalism in Competition. This award, voted
on by their fellow competitors, recognizes teams who consistently demonstrate outstanding
qualities inside and outside the courtroom, such as professionalism, civility, integrity, and
respect for everyone involved in the program. The Central Carolina Homeschoolers were
honored with the same award in 2019. Winning this award for the second time is an incredible
honor! Only one other team in the history of the competition – the International School from
South Korea – has achieved this feat, making the Central Carolina Homeschoolers the only team
in the United States to win the Bakko Award twice.

As with any other competition, it wasn't just about winning. As a coach, if all I've done is teach
my kids to win, I haven't prepared them for life. Mock Trial is a fantastic platform, but the
courtroom drama is just a microcosm of the challenges they'll face outside those four walls. Here,
they learn the power of clear communication, the importance of critical thinking, and the art of
persuasion – all essential tools for navigating the complexities of life. Winning is certainly a
thrill, and we celebrate their victories wholeheartedly. But the real triumph lies in witnessing
how they handle setbacks, how they adapt their strategies in the face of unexpected arguments,
and how they treat their opponents with respect even in the heat of competition.The Larry Bakko
Award is a testament to this very growth. It acknowledges not just their courtroom skills, but also
character, integrity, and the ability to navigate the social dynamics of competition with grace and
respect. These are the qualities that will serve them far beyond the realm of mock trials, shaping
them into well-rounded individuals who can navigate life's challenges with confidence and
empathy.

We are incredibly proud of these talented young people, not only for their
courtroom prowess, but also for their character and sportsmanship. Winning the
Larry Bakko Award is a testament to their dedication to excellence in all aspects of
their mock trial experience.

Submitted by Judge Darren Allen, Coach
 

         
 Larry Bakko Award                                               Coaches: Judge Darren Allen,    

                                                                                    Janet Phillips, and Tim Hunnicutt
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  Central Carolina Homeschoolers' Mock Trial Team. Non-competing members are an integral part of

   the team's success. They include: Lily Gaither, Graci Hunnicutt, Jessi Hunnicutt, Hannah Kramer,

   and Katelynn Phillips. (Photo courtesy of Janet Phillips)

 

 2024 National High School Mock Trial Championship Pin Exchange

 
  2024 National High School Mock Trial Championship Awards Gala

 

Erica Oliver Wins 3rd Place in
National Courtroom Artist Competition

Erica Oliver

                         

Congratulations to Erica Oliver from Terry Sanford High School, as she represented the
great state of North Carolina at the 2024 National High School Mock Trial Championship in
Wilmington, Delaware. Ms. Oliver, supported by Terry Sanford Mock Trial Coach, Harriet
Horner, won 3rd place in the Courtroom Artist Contest. 

Artists were able to practice drawing during rounds 1 and 2 of the competition. Artwork was then
judged during round 3. Entries were judged on various criteria including emotional impact,
composition, color usage, and authenticity. Coach Horner, who is also Erica's Social Studies
teacher, stated that "Erica's talent amazes me. Although she appears quiet and shy, she is
extremely focused and can produce the most detailed drawings when she gets a sketch pad and
markers in front of her. This honor is awesome for her and our school."

       
Erica was always drawing!                                              Erica drawing with other courtroom artists

(Photo courtesy of Harriet Horner)                              (Photo courtesy of Harriet Horner)     

               

Erica's artwork was appreciated by all who saw it, even the judge she portrayed. 
Well done, Erica. We are so very proud of you! 

          
 Erica with the 3rd round judge                                                Erica Oliver and her coach, Harriet Horner

 

Reflections on Nationals

"One of my fondest memories from Nationals was the friends that we made. At the pin exchange,
we had the opportunity to meet high school mock trial competitors from all over the country.
Everyone was so sweet, and the pins we received were very cool. Everyone loved the bags that we
brought. Competing and scrimmaging against some of the country's best teams was challenging
and fun. The bonding I got to experience with my team was something I wouldn't trade for
anything."
- Haley Kramer
 

 

"My name is Braedon Kerbo. I am a rising sophomore, and this was my first time going to
nationals. Wilmington, Delaware was a great experience. From the courthouses we competed in,
to the food and accommodations we were given, it was truly a good time. Our team, the Central
Carolina Homeschoolers, won the Larry Bakko award for professionalism and civility, which was
voted on by our peers at the competition. I just think that speaks volumes to what our team is all
about, to glorify and honor God in all that we do and say.
A couple pieces of advice from my time at Nationals would be, 1. Learn to adapt, and 2. Just
enjoy it. Learning to adapt, if you are an attorney like I was, will allow you to be much more
flexible with your witness on cross. Some of the time they won't give you the answer you
necessarily wanted. So, don’t be afraid to either impeach, or just simply take a detour in your
content (if you have time for it) to explore and combat their answer. That will make your cross
seem so much more effective. Secondly, just enjoy your time at Nationals. It really is a great
experience. If you are having fun while you are competing, it will automatically make you look
more confident, which is exactly what the jurors are looking for. Also pretty much everyone there
is super nice, so don't be afraid to go up to them after competition and just talk to them and get
to know them a little bit. These people are coming from all around the country. I met people from
Guam and South Korea who were really nice.
Overall my experience at Nationals was a huge learning curve for me. I learned how to project my
voice, because some of those courtrooms were huge, and I needed to increase my volume
sometimes. I learned how to time keep for the first time, which was really fun, and I learned to
adapt. But overall, I think the key part to any Nationals competition is to just be friendly and
have fun. Go talk to people. Congratulate them, or encourage them after the round. You will
make lifetime friends, which makes competing against them a whole lot more fun." 
- Braedon Kerbo

 

"This whole experience has been so much fun. I'm thankful for the support from my coach, my
school, and all of the people who helped me get here. I just wanted to place. Everyone has helped
me so much, and I didn’t want to let anyone down by not doing well." 
- Erica Oliver

 

Welcome to New Program Administrator,
Malinda Davidson

The North Carolina Mock Trial Program is thrilled to welcome Program Administrator
Malinda Davidson. Malinda started work in early April and dove right in, attending the National
High School Mock Trial Competition in Wilmington, Delaware on May 2 through 4.

Malinda lives in Maryland with her husband and 13-year old daughter, the youngest of
five children. Malinda earned a Master’s degree in Curriculum and Instruction and has
homeschooled all of her kids over the last 14 years. Prior to that, Malinda spent eight years
teaching a variety of subjects in public school settings. In addition, Malinda taught in an online
program for three years and spent almost three years as a German and Russian Linguist and
Instructor at the U.S. Combat Maneuver Training Center in Hohenfels, Germany. For the past
five years, Malinda has also helped her husband run a family business.

The breadth of her experience, her dedication to education, and her organizational skills
quickly convinced the Executive Committee that Malinda was the right person to administer
the NCMTP’s day-to-day operations.

"Thanks for the warm welcome. As a former teacher, I have seen many students who do not have
a strong understanding of civics and lack adequate speaking skills. I believe wholeheartedly in
our mission statement of creating engaged citizens through mock trial. Through our program,
students gain a strong understanding of our justice system while improving their self-confidence,
public speaking skills, and analytical reasoning abilities. I saw this first-hand at Nationals
with the Central Carolina Homeschoolers. They represented our state so very well, and they
proved why we must continue to engage more students from all parts of North Carolina. I
am thrilled to be a part of the team and look forward to working with you in the days, months
and years ahead."  

Malinda can be reached at malinda@ncmocktrial.org.
 

Program Sponsors

      

 

 

Statewide Outreach Project Sponsors

 

State Finals Presenting Sponsor
Our State Finals sponsor provide the funding necessary to host our state finals competition,
where our State Champion is determined. 

We are honored that this event is hosted by:

Regional Sponsors and Supporters
Our Regional Sponsors and supporters underwrite the costs of our regional competitions.
 
Fayetteville 

Gastonia 

 

  
Hendersonville

Hickory
 

 
High Point
 

 

Hillsborough                   

Raleigh
 

                 
Salisbury

Rowan County Bar Association

Wilmington

 

 

Regional and Site Coordinators
Thanks to these attorneys and paralegals who generously volunteer their time so

that our mock trial competition runs smoothly each year. Learn more about all

coordinators at https://ncmocktrial.org/supporters. 

 
Regional Coordinators
Fayetteville

Rebecca Britton & Brenée Orozco

Gastonia 

Rachel Mosser

Hendersonville

Mary Ann Hollocker

Hickory

Jason Taylor

High Point

Rich Manger, Eric Richardson

Hillsborough

Drew Haywood and Rebecca Ugolick

Raleigh

Kathryn Martin

Salisbury

John Basinger & Darrin Jordan

Wilmington

 John H. Anderson, Jr.

 

https://mailchi.mp/ncmocktrial/nc-mock-trial-may-newsletter?e=%5BUNIQID%5D
https://mailchi.mp/ncmocktrial/ncmocktrial.org
http://malinda@ncmocktrial.org/
https://www.ncaj.com/
https://www.nccourts.gov/commissions/chief-justices-commission-on-professionalism
https://www.abotacivics.org/who-we-are
https://www.lawyersmutualnc.com/
http://www.settlementplanningllc.com/
https://law.campbell.edu/
https://www.carolinalaw.com/
https://demayolaw.com/
https://www.hendersoncountync.gov/
https://thelitigator.com/
https://orndofflaw.com/
https://www.highpointbarassociation.com/
https://www.gmfm-law.com/
https://www.pathlaw.com/
http://www.settlementplanningllc.com/
https://www.carolinalaw.com/
https://www.shipmanandwright.com/
https://ncmocktrial.org/supporters/


 
Site Coordinators
Fayetteville
Tanja Shurling & Leeann Brigman
Gastonia 
Annie Gray
Hendersonville
Melani Rittersdorf
Hickory
May Lo
High Point
Grace Lay
Hillsborough
Patti Clapper
Raleigh
Amanda Miller
Salisbury
Connie Cassatt & Alicia Coggins
Wilmington
Catherine Holland
 

 
NCMTP Board Members:
Rebecca Britton - President
Brooke Schmidly - Vice President
Adrienne Blocker - Treasurer
Christine Scheef - Secretary
 
John H. Anderson, Jr., Liz Avery-Jones, Bradley Bannon, Jodi Carpenter, Sue Gray, Drew
Haywood, Jacob Morse, Chris Nichols, Brenée W. Orozco, Manisha Patel, David Sherlin, Dale
Stephenson, Mark Sumwalt, Rich Manger (Emeritus), and Andy Banzhoff (Ex Officio).
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